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	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL


	18 MAY 2020


	(1.30pm – 5.00pm)


	APPROVED MINUTES



	Chair
	Jane Hamilton

	Present
	Asha Ali, Professor Sanja Bahun, Professor Andrew Canessa, Alexa Coates, 
Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Fiona Elsted, Professor Anthony Forster, 
Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Dr Elizabeth Hall, Simon Hall, Kathryn Harrison-Thomas, Stephanie Hilborne, Paul Jackson, Professor Timo Jütten, Dr Ray Lashley, 
Milan Makwana, Professor Dominic Micklewright, Tim Porter, Geoffrey Probert, Professor Monika Schmid, Maria Stanford and Dr Adam Wright 

	Apologies
	Melanie Leech

	Secretary 
	Bryn Morris 

	In attendance 
	Clare Hornsby and Andrew Keeble

	
	Agenda item 8, 9(a) and 9(b): Monica Illsley, Chief of Staff

Agenda item 9(c): Monica Illsley, Chief of Staff; Susie Morgan, Director of People and Culture; Vanessa Potter, Director of Communications and External Relations
Agenda items 10(a) and 10(b): Monica Illsley, Chief of Staff; Vanessa Potter, Director of Communications and External Relations; Lindsey Russell, Director of Marketing and Student Recruitment

Agenda item 11: Monica Illsley, Chief of Staff; Susie Morgan, Director of People and Culture

Agenda item 12: Susie Morgan, Director of People and Culture; Chris Oldham, Director of Estates and Campus Services

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

	
	The Chair welcomed members of Council to the meeting, and thanked Asha Ali, President of the Students’ Union, for the thoughtful and valuable contributions that she had made throughout the period of her appointment, which would conclude on 30 June 2020.
	77/20

	
	The Chair of Council had agreed that an additional item of business, Opportunities for Graduate Teaching Assistants and Graduate Laboratory Assistants to contribute to the University’s teaching programme in 2020-21, could be considered at this meeting. 
	78/20

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS

	
	Agenda items 16(b), Nominations Committee Report to Council, and 17, Dates of Meetings 2019-20, were starred for discussion.  
	79/20

	
	Un-starred items on the agenda were deemed to have been noted and approved by Council, as appropriate.
	80/20

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

	
	Agenda item 7, Report from the Chair of Council
Dr Ray Lashley declared a conflict of interest as this item pertained to a grievance that they had submitted. Tim Porter, external member of Council and University Treasurer, declared a conflict of interest as he had been appointed by the Chair of Council to investigate the grievance. 
	81/20

	
	Agenda item 9(c), Financial Sustainability

Professor Canessa, Dr Demirkan-Jones, Professor Forster, Professor Fox O’Mahony, Professor Jütten, Dr Lashley, Professor Micklewright, Bryn Morris and Professor Schmid declared a conflict of interest in relation to Council’s discussion of the USS pension scheme. As members of staff at the University, they were, or were entitled to be, members of USS; and as being persons in receipt of a salary from the University.  
	82/20

	
	Dr Hall also declared a conflict of interest as a close family member was employed by and in receipt of a salary from the University; and was, or was entitled to be, a member of the pension scheme.
	83/20

	
	Dr Lashley had previously expressed an interest in purchasing Salary Brook Farm and therefore declared a separate fiduciary conflict of interest. 
	84/20

	
	Agenda item 16(a), Report from Honorary Degrees and Honorary Fellowships Committee

Maria Stanford declared a conflict of interest as the paper recommended that she be awarded an Honorary Fellowship in 2021.
	85/20

	
	Membership of the University and College Union (UCU)

Professor Jütten and Dr Lashley declared a conflict of interest arising from their membership of UCU. Dr Lashley was also a UCU health and safety representative.  
	86/20

	4 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (C/20/24)

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on 24 February 2020 were approved and signed electronically by the Chair.
	87/20

	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES (C/20/25)

	
	None.
	88/20

	6 REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (C/20/26)

	
	Council noted the report and the actions taken collectively by circulation between meetings. 
	89/20

	
	Council endorsed the action that had been taken by the Chair on behalf of Council between meetings.
	90/20


	7 CHAIR OF COUNCIL REPORT (oral report)

	
	On Friday, 15 May 2020, the Chair had written to members of Council to confirm that the University’s Treasurer had been appointed to conduct an independent review of a complaint that had been raised by a member of Council. The Treasurer was expected to present his findings to a future meeting of Council. Council noted the response of the governor and trustee that had made the complaint.  
	91/20

	8 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/20/27)
	

	
	Council noted the report. The Vice-Chancellor highlighted:    
· The forecast student-staff ratio (SSR) for the end of academic year 2019-20; and the SSR projections for 2020-21, in financial Scenarios A, B and C. 
	92/20

	
	· That the outbreak of COVID-19 had reduced the number of employment opportunities available both on and off campus to students, and increased the number of students experiencing financial hardship. As a consequence, the University had extended access to its Hardship Fund to students from all fee groups and levels of study. The University was the primary contributor to the fund, which also benefited from philanthropic donations. Drawdown of the Fund was being monitored closely to ensure that the University could support all students who were eligible to receive a financial award. 
	93/20

	
	The Registrar and Secretary described the University’s revised approach to the recruitment and selection of an independent, external person to review the circumstances surrounding the cancellation of a seminar on Trans rights, imprisonment and the criminal justice system on 5 December 2019, and the arrangements for speaker invitations to the Holocaust Memorial Week on The State of Anti-Semitism Today, scheduled for 30 January 2020. It was essential that the external reviewer could command the confidence of the University community as a whole, and act independently following their appointment.   
	94/20

	9 BUDGET

	
	a) Forecast Outturn 2019-20 (C/20/28)
	

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight provided a summary of the report and described the impact of the global pandemic on the University’s financial performance in the current academic year, and forecast outturn for 2019-20. The University had implemented a range of actions to conserve cash and ensure that it would not return an accounting deficit larger than £0.5m at the end of 2019-20, in order to ensure that it remained compliant with the financial covenants set by its creditors. 
	95/20

	
	The drawdown of annual leave by staff at the University was being monitored closely and managed carefully to ensure the health, safety and wellbeing of staff, and to mitigate the financial impact of any significant accrual of annual leave at year end. Members of Council described how some organisations in other sectors were approaching this issue.
	96/20

	
	The University had undertaken an Equality Impact Assessment (EIA) to ensure that it had sight of and could respond to any equality issues that arose as a consequence of its financial plans. The EIA was a dynamic document that was subject to regular review and revision. 
	97/20

	
	Council agreed that cash flow projections should be included in future budgetary reports, and approved the forecast outturn for 2019-20.
	98/20


	
	b) Proposed Budget 2020-21 and Revised Forecast to 2024-25 (C/20/29)
	

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight provided a summary of the report. Council noted and discussed: 
· the priorities and principles that had informed the development of the draft emergency budget for 2020-21 and the financial forecasts to 2024-25; 

· the adjustments that had been applied to the budget and financial forecasts since February 2020, including the anticipated loss of income for Campus Services, as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic;
· the work that had been undertaken to identify further savings to mitigate the impact of a shortfall against the draft emergency budget in AY 2020-21 and future years, should the student numbers forecast in Scenario A not be achieved; 
· the University’s approach to determining the financial impact of strategically important risks, should they crystallise in isolation or combination; and
· the positive discussions that had taken place between the University and its creditors regarding the renewal and the potential extension of the revolving credit facility, and the costs, risks and benefits of taking this course of action.
	99/20

	
	Council scrutinised the financial assumptions of Scenarios A, B and C in relation to income, expenditure, borrowing, critical investments, student numbers, staff costs, liquidity days, and the affordability of the University’s continued participation in the two pension schemes of which it was a member, and agreed that the University should retain Scenario A as its base case, in the current operating environment. Work was being undertaken to determine the points at which it would be necessary for the University to adopt Scenarios B or C as its base case, or to move between the different financial scenarios over time. 
	100/20

	
	The final budget for AY 2020-21 would be presented to Resources Committee on 
22 June and Council on 9 July; this would include recommendations on the level of departmental operating budgets. As in previous years, the University would determine the extent to which it required and could afford to offer work to Graduate Teaching Assistants (GTAs) and Graduate Laboratory Assistants (GLAs) to support the delivery of education in 2020-21, once the budget and teaching programmes had been approved, and there was greater certainty regarding student numbers.
	101/20

	
	Council noted and endorsed the action taken on its behalf by Resources Committee on 6 April 2020 to approve:

· Staff posts equating to 2.08 FTE for appointment from September/ October 2020.
· £215k of revenue funding to support the work of the Student Recruitment Delivery Group in 2020-21. 

· £2,576k of capital funding to support the work of the Student Recruitment Delivery Group and the Business Continuity Group in 2020-21.

· The University’s approach to furloughing staff and on-demand workers, and reducing the wage bill.
	102/20

	
	Council approved:

a. That as a result of the uncertainty surrounding student numbers in 2020-21, all vacant staff posts, graduate teaching staff budgets and student-staff ratio provisions (the sum total of which was equivalent to £10.8m) should be removed from the baseline budget for 2020-21.
	103/20

	
	b. The timetable and approach to determining the University’s GTA and GLA resource requirements, and approving the associated budgets for 2020-21. 
	104/20

	
	c. The removal of the contingency and facilities spend provisions from future year forecasts, as set out in the report.
	105/20

	
	d. The deferral of all major capital projects, initially for two years, and the capture of savings arising from other projects, as set out in the report.
	106/20

	
	e. The approach to determining the level of financial assistance for the Students’ Union in 2020-21, as set out in the report.
	107/20

	
	f. The draft emergency budget for 2020-21 and the financial forecasts to 2024-25.
	108/20

	
	c) Financial Sustainability (C/20/31)
	

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report and summarised the range of actions that could be taken from 1 August 2020 to reduce the University’s operating costs in academic year 2020-21. It was necessary to take action now to ensure that the University could withstand the financial impact of further waves of infection, and/or to meet its financial obligations should Scenario C be realised. 
	109/20

	
	The Director of People and Culture confirmed that all universities in the UK higher education sector were seeking to reduce their operational costs for AY 2020-21, with some having moved directly to introduce voluntary severance and compulsory redundancy schemes. In contrast, the staff cost reduction measures proposed by the University were all temporary in nature and could be reversed in year, subject to affordability. 
	110/20

	
	Council noted that implementation of the proposals would increase the likelihood that the University could remain a going concern through to October 2021 whilst: prioritising the delivery of excellence in education and research; avoiding redundancies and retaining productive capacity to ensure that the University could recover quickly from the impact of the pandemic; and minimising the financial burden on the University’s lowest paid staff.

	111/20

	
	Having also noted the financial impact of the proposed measures on the budget for 
2020-21 and in future years, and endorsed the specific cost saving proposals as set out in the report, Council agreed that:
	112/20

	
	· The University should initiate an immediate period of consultation with the Trade Unions and staff, following the development of a comprehensive communications plan. 
	113/20

	
	· As part of the University’s preparations for discussions with the Trade Unions and staff, a set of criteria should be developed to enable the University to determine if, when, and in what order the proposed cost saving measures could be reversed in AY 2020-21.
	114/20

	
	· The University should seek alternative ways to recognise the outstanding performance of staff at the University, if performance related pay awards were withdrawn for AY 2020-21.
	115/20

	10 RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS
	

	
	a) Recruitment Update for 2020-21 Entry (C/20/30) 
	

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor provided a summary of the report and an overview of undergraduate and postgraduate applications, offers and acceptances by fee status and department for academic year 2020-21. The recruitment position was considered within the context of recent regulatory changes, external events, wider sector trends, the performance of competitor institutions, and the University’s recruitment position at the same point in previous recruitment cycles.
	116/20

	
	The Director of Communications and External Relations provided an overview of the University’s plans for the Confirmation and Clearing period. 
	117/20

	
	b) Recruitment and selection: protecting the interests of students and the stability and integrity of the higher education sector (oral report)
	

	
	The Registrar and Secretary described a number of regulatory changes that had been introduced following the UK Government’s decision to cancel public examinations in the Summer Term in an effort to slow the spread of the coronavirus, and to provide students with calculated grades that were based on their academic performance to date. 
	118/20

	
	In response to this announcement, the University had moved at pace to provide assurance to applicants that held a conditional offer from the University of Essex, and to convert offers to unconditional, where this was deemed appropriate. However, after communicating the University’s decision to the affected applicants, the Office for Students (OfS) introduced a moratorium on unconditional offer making, rending the University unable to update the UCAS system. Upon receipt of independent legal advice, the University had described to the OfS the impact of the moratorium on applicants and higher education providers, with the latter now being at risk of breaching legal contracts that existed between applicants and providers.
	119/20

	
	Council noted the number of offer holders and applicants to Essex that had been affect by this issue, and the actions that were being taken by the University to provide reassurance to applicants and to mitigate the impact on recruitment and conversion. 
	120/20

	11 THE UNIVERSITY’S APPROACH TO FURLOUGH (oral repot)
	
	121/20

	
	The Director of People and Culture confirmed the number of staff and on-demand workers that had been furloughed by the University as part of the UK Government’s Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme, which had been extended until the end of October 2020. The University’s approach to furlough from 1 August 2020 would be reviewed following the release of further information by the UK Government. 
	122/20

	12 HEALTH AND SAFETY 

	
	a) Health and safety support provided in response to COVID-19 (C/20/32)
	

	
	The Director of People and Culture introduced the report and described the University’s approach to health, safety and well-being throughout the period of the coronavirus pandemic. The University’s Colchester and Southend campuses had remained open and home to approximately 1,500 students; and staff continued to work from campus to provide essential services to students in residence, and to maintain the systems and infrastructure that enabled the majority of staff to work from home. 
	123/20

	
	Comprehensive risk assessments would be completed and evaluated, and mitigating measures implemented as appropriate, to enable students, staff and visitors to return safely and confidently to the University’s campuses at the appropriate time. The University continued to engage with the three recognised campus trade unions and to consult regularly with the appointed health and safety representatives.
	124/20

	
	b) Estate Management Section Health and Safety Audit Action Plan: Progress Update (C/20/33)

	
	The Director of Estates and Campus Services (ECS) provided a summary of the report and described the progress that had been made in relation to actions agreed as part of, and subsequent to, a health and safety audit of the Estate Management Section that was carried out in October 2016. 
	125/20

	
	It had been necessary to undertake additional risk assessments and revise some of the Section’s work plans and practices in response to the outbreak of COVID-19. The University’s approach to health and safety had been enhanced by engagement with the three recognised campus trade unions and consultation with the trade union appointed health and safety representatives.  
	126/20

	
	Council welcomed the revised format of the report and the assurance it provided in relation to the work being undertaken by the Estates Management Section and the University’s compliance with its health and safety obligations. Consideration would be given to how future iterations of the report could be enhanced further, in the spirit of continuous improvement. 
	127/20

	
	Council approved the report and congratulated the Director of ECS on the excellent progress that had been made in recent months, particularly in light of the challenges that had been posed by the coronavirus pandemic. 
	128/20

	13 OFFICE FOR STUDENTS CONSULTATION ON THE INTEGRITY AND STABILITY OF THE ENGLISH HIGHER EDUCATION SECTOR: UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX RESPONSE (C/20/34)

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report. Council noted and discussed the scope of the Office for Students’ consultation with providers of higher education in England, the impact of the proposals on the University’s approach to student recruitment, the known and anticipated responses of other English universities, and the University’s proposed response to the consultation.  
	129/20

	
	Subject to minor amendment, Council approved the submission of the University’s response to the OfS by 26 May 2020.   
	130/20

	
	Council agreed that the University could share its response to the consultation with other universities that formed part of its higher education networks. 
	131/20

	14 UK GOVERNMENT POLICY UPDATES (C/20/35)

	
	The Director of Finance, Planning and Data Insight described the current UK policy landscape as it related to higher education in England, and the impact of specific policy decisions on the University and its capacity to bounce back from the pandemic.
	132/20

	
	Council discussed the health of the wider UK higher education sector and the extraordinary measures that some institutions would need to take in order to survive the impact of the pandemic. 
	133/20

	
	Council approved the report.
	134/20

	15 IMPACT OF COVID-19 ON THE STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER (C/20/34)

	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced the report and described how the University’s exposure to risk had increased as a consequence of COVID-19 and other changes in the University’s operating environment. Council noted and endorsed the revised risk ratings and the additional actions that had been taken to mitigate the likelihood of, and impact should, one or more of the risks crystallise in isolation or combination. 
	135/20

	
	Council approved the report. 
	136/20


	16 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES 

	
	a) HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (C/20/37)  

	
	Council noted the paper and approved the recommendations within.
	137/20

	
	b)  NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE (C/20/38)
	

	
	Council noted the report which confirmed the current and forthcoming vacancies in the membership of Council and the Audit and Risk Management Committee (ARMC), and the appointment recommendations that had been endorsed by a selection panel and the Nominations Committee, following the completion of an external recruitment and selection exercise. 
	138/20

	
	Council approved the appointment of: 

· Pravina Ladva, as an external member of Council, from 19 May 2020 to 
31 July 2022.

· Danny Lopez, as an external member of Council, from 1 August 2020 to 
31 July 2023.
· Obum Ekeke as an observer of Council meetings from 19 May 2020 to 31 July 2021, with a subsequent appointment as an external member of Council from 
1 August 2021 to 31 July 2024.
	139/20

	
	The Registrar and Secretary reported that following the circulation of papers to Council, Soulla Tsioupra-Lewis had confirmed that her interests did not extend to membership of ARMC. The Chair of Nominations Committee described how Soulla had met the criteria for appointment to Council and confirmed that the fixed number of vacancies had meant that it had not been possible to recommend Soulla for appointment to Council. 
	140/20

	
	In discussion and with the endorsement of Nominations Committee, Council agreed that Soulla should be held in reserve for appointment to Council, should a vacancy arise in the near future.
	141/20

	
	Secretary’s Note: Following the meeting, the University was notified that Pravina Ladva would be unable to take up the role of external Council member until 
1 August 2020. On behalf of Council, the Chair subsequently approved revised dates of appointment for both Pravina and Danny Lopez, as follows: 

· Danny Lopez, external member of Council, from 19 May 2020 to 31 July 2022. 

· Pravina Ladva, external member of Council, from 1 August 2020 to 31 July 2023.
	

	
	c)  RESOURCES COMMITTEE (C/20/39)
	

	
	Council noted the paper and approved the recommendations within.
	142/20

	
	d) SENATE  (C/20/37)  
	

	
	Council noted the report and approved the recommendations within.
	143/20

	
	e) UNIVERSITY STEERING GROUP (C/20/38)
	

	
	Council noted the paper and approved the recommendations within.
	144/20


	17 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	
	Opportunities for Graduate Teaching Assistants and Graduate Laboratory Assistants to contribute to the University’s teaching programme in 2020-21
	

	
	Council noted the petition and letter from representatives of the University’s postgraduate research community, who were campaigning against potential cuts in the number of GTA and GLA roles available at the University in academic year 2020-21. 
	145/20

	
	The Dean of Postgraduate Research and Education (PGRE) confirmed that in previous years, the delivery of the University’s teaching programme had been supported by GTAs and GLAs. These fixed-term posts provided opportunities for postgraduate research (PGR) students to develop their teaching skills and to achieve professional recognition; however, GTA and GLA opportunities were not guaranteed and did not form part of the University’s postgraduate research offer. 
	146/20

	
	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor described the University’s approach to determining the level of GTA/GLA resource required in any given academic year, and the timetable for advertising vacancies. The University had not deviated from this approach or timetable ahead of academic year AY 2020-21. The Dean of PGRE had communicated this to the University’s PGR community on 27 April, and provided further clarification on 5 May 2020. 
	147/20

	
	The University recognised that all students were likely to face increased financial hardship as a result of the coronavirus pandemic, and had been proactive in extending the scope of the Student Hardship Fund so that, for the first time, postgraduate students were eligible to apply for a financial award. 
	148/20

	
	Council endorsed the University’s approach to, and timetable for, determining the level of GTA/GLA resource that would be required in academic.
	149/20

	
	Council agreed that a communications plan should be developed to ensure effective stakeholder engagement with, and understanding of, the impact of COVID-19 on the University’s financial performance and forecasts, and operational plans in the short and medium term.  
	150/20

	
	Secretary’s Note: The Registrar and Secretary communicated Council’s position to the SU Sabbatical Officers and SU CEO following the meeting.
	

	18 DATES OF MEETINGS 2019-20 

	
	Council forum and meeting
	Thursday, 9 July 2020, 9.00am to 5.00pm
	151/20

	
	Joint meeting of Senate and Council 
	Tuesday, 14 July 2020, 10.00am to 1.00pm
	


RESERVED BUSINESS
There was no reserved business

Clare Hornsby
Head of Corporate Governance
May 2020
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